Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes

Draft

Friday, November 2, 2007

1:30 p.m.

Wallace Hall 622

Present:  Ken Barber, Rebecca Francis, Tom Guetzloff, Rob Harris, Jack Magan, Jeff Pietruszynski, John Richards, Roberta Salyers, Aaron Settle, Chi Slankard, Chuck Smith, Carolyn Sturgeon, Deborah Wells, Naveed Zaman, Brenda Wilson, Carla Blankenbueller

Absent:  Phoebe Levine, Mike Lewis, Rich Ford

Ex Officio:  WVSU President Hazo Carter, Interim Vice-President for Academic Affairs Charles Byers

The meeting was called to order by Chair, Jerry Levine at 1:35pm

It was moved and seconded (Zaman, Blankenbueller) that the minutes be approved with the following corrections:  

· Under those present it was noted that Judith Whipkey is the IBOA representative and was not there for Dr. Bartley.

· Page 4, under Administrative response to Senate Resolution, the statement should read Dr. Carter will be appointing a committee to investigate this issue.

· Page 5, second paragraph, last sentence, should be “the” instead of “thie”.

Motion carried unanimously to accept the minutes as amended.

It was moved and seconded (Pietruszynksi, Sturgeon) that the agenda be accepted as amended.

Under Old Business 

Item e, Merit pay

Item f, Directory concerns 

Item g, as other items.  

Under New Business 

Item c will be election of chairs: J. Levine 

Item d, MRSA virus: C. Sturgeon 

Item e, Registration concerns: T. Guetzloff

Reports:

EPC – Dr. Brenda Wilson submitted a report to the senate that included three Chemistry courses with changes in prerequisites. Committee fully approved these changes after being conditionally approved during the October meeting of the EPC.  Also for the Committee’s review were the additions of two new upper division English courses.  These courses have been approved as submitted.  Motion to accept the EPC was made by C. Smith and seconded by T. Guetzloff.  Motion carried.

Questions and Responses to electronically submitted reports:

President Carter:  

Dr. Carter expanded on the outline submitted to the Senate. He has appointed an Ad Hoc committee to revise the draft policy on release time for department chairs.  Committee is comprised of faculty, administrators, chairs and deans.  

In response to the Senate’s request, the University Council approved the renaming of the Hill Hall Conference Room.  

Dr. Carter was please to announce that the Teacher Ed program will continue its accreditation.  NCATE will submit their final report to the University in two weeks.  

A presentation will be made to the Board of Governors on November 15th regarding campus safety.  Dr. Whyte will schedule a time with the senate for the presentation.  

Greater Charleston Higher Education Council was established from the Charleston Area Alliance.  The first meeting of the Council took place in November 2006.  Dr. Carter was appointed chair of the 12 member committee which is comprised of representatives from WVSU, WVSCTC, WVU-Tech, WVU-Tech CTC, WVU Health Science, Marshall Graduate School, and University of Charleston.  Mission of the Council was to highlight the Educational opportunities in the Valley.  Council has produced a CD to promote higher Educational opportunities. A Website is being developed as another marketing tool. 

Dr. Carter commented on “STATE TODAY”, highlighting educational, cultural and other initiatives occurring on campus.  Over 360 episodes have been produced and have featured guests from Educators, Faculty/Staff, Distinguished visitors, Civic Leaders and others.  Dr. Carter extended an invitation to Faculty and students to appear on the show and if interested, call Dr. Epps at X3022.       

A comment from T. Guelzloff, suggested that when safety procedures are finalized, they be posted.  Jack Magan also commented on the Ad Hoc Committee to Revise the Draft Policy on Release time and offered to serve as a conduit for suggestions from faculty.  Dr. Barber commented on the success of the 2-year nursing program and the need for a 4-year nursing program.  Dr. Carter indicated that they are looking into options.

Interim President Dr. Ron Bartley – report sent electronically – no comments or questions

Dr. Byers – Interim Vice President of Academic Affairs

Dr. Byers highlighted some announcements such as the NCATE final report, Grants and Councils mentioned in his previously submitted report.  Dr. Byers also referred to the Post Registration meeting that was held on October 22, 2007.  As a result of this meeting other meetings will be held to discuss registration problems and their possible solutions. He also mentioned adhering to firm deadlines in the registration process. Dr. Byers stated that anyone with suggestions and or comments on the registration process should let him know. 

Dr. Byers informed the Senate of the Tourism/International Programs. A Discussion Session will take place November 9, 2007 at 3:00.  The Spring 2007 Student Evaluations will be forward to the Personnel Committee next week.

Comments from Senate:

Dr. Levine commented that there was no faculty input in the post registration meetings.  Dr. Byers indicated that the results of the meetings will come before the Senate for discussion.  

Also Dr. Levine commented on the lateness of the spring student evaluation returns and the conversation he had with Mr. Bob Huston, Director, Department of Computer Services. He stated that Mr. Huston was waiting on a request from the Personnel Committee, and that there had been a delay in getting a request from the committee. Dr. Levine expressed his concern with the process of moving evaluations along from one stage to another. Dr. Carter suggested that Dr. Whyte be kept informed of the situation.

BOG Report

No questions or concerns regarding Dr. Chuck Smith’s previously submitted report.

ACF Report

No questions or concerns regarding Dr. John Richard’s previously submitted report.

IBOA Report

No questions or concerns regarding Judith Whipkey’s previously submitted report.

Comments from the Chair

Dr. Levine referenced previous comments on the Student Evaluations.

He also reminded Senate of the next meeting which will be held November 30, 2007 with the Executive Committee meeting on November 16th.  Dr. Levine also commented on the difficulties and frustration he felt in trying to reach Administrators and requested that there be a direct way to reach certain offices without reaching their recorded information line. Chair Levine complimented the executive committee on their work as evidenced by their recommendations to the Senate.  

OLD BUSINESS:

a. Status of Liaisons to Standing Committees – Feedback from various liaison persons that have attended meetings is that so far they have found committees to be effective. However, liaison member, Rob Harris, commented on the Retention Committee and that at this time it still does not have a Chair.  Dr. Levine suggested with the amount of work this committee has, that they divide the work load among members and have the Chair primarily serve to coordinate efforts.  J. Magan suggested adequate clerical assistance to the retention committee would help solve some of the problems, either assistance from a department or division secretary.  

A question was raised if committees had been notified that they will have a Senate Liaison and it was stated that the Liaison members should have contacted their committee.  

The committee memberships are listed on the Senate’s webpage and the Liaisons for each committee are in the October 2007 Senate minutes.  It is the hope of the Senate that effective liaison process will help eliminate committee problem.  

b. Update on the VPAA search – Dr. Levine informed the Senate that there are 25 members on the search committee.  The University website will have a candidate list and timeline posted for the interview process.  Candidates will be interviewed on Tuesdays and Thursdays, each with the same schedule to meet with faculty, administrators and staff to facilitate the process.  There are currently 12 applicants and one month left to accepts additions applicants.  

c. CTC Presidential Search – J. Whipkey updated the Senate the recent meetings of the Presidential Search Committee.  There are 22 applicants with the deadline being September 14, 2007 for application packets.  The committee is currently reviewing packets to narrow down the field for phone interviews.  

d. Release time for Department Chairs Policy – See Dr. Carter’s report.

e. Merit Pay Committee – Executive Committee recommends that a new ad hoc committee be formed and charged to revise criteria and develop a new instrument used for merit pay.  Motion to appoint a new ad-hoc merit pay committee with the following members:  Arnie Hartstein, Tom Guetzloff, Mammood Islam, Jack Skeens, Ed Pauley, Barbara Ladner, Mehdi Sedmodynir, Mike Lewis, Deborah Wells, John Richards, and Brenda Wamsley.  Mike Lewis will serve as convener was made by N. Zaman and seconded by C. Smith.  Discussion followed concerning the time line for the work of the committee and it was a consensus that the work will not affect this year’s merit pay process.  Motion passed unanimously. 

f. Changes to Bylaws –.  It was also pointed out that according to Article seven, paragraph C, that the constitution states that changes to the Bylaws and Constitution are effective immediately upon their passage. Discussion continued concerning when the actual document gets changed and it was suggested that a reminder be sent to faculty about changes posted on the Website along with minutes of each Senate meeting.  

g. Faculty Directory and website – questions directed to Dr. Byers about the lateness of the distribution of the directory.  It was promised in September and delivered at the very end of October. He did note that the website seems to be up-to-date.  It was mentioned that a new person was hired to coordinate e-mail and other mailings.  Dr. Byers indicated that as people send in changes, they are made immediately on the website and that as promotions occur, changes in address, etc., these will go to one person. He also noted that two committees exist to deal with website issues and are working on a campus-wide Calendar to be updated on a daily basis. Comments from the faculty included the fact that old information still exists on Departmental WebPages, websites are not user-friendly and changes are not being made in a timely fashion.  

NEW BUSINESS

a. Senate Focus for Year – The Executive committee suggested a focus for the Senate to include improved relations with the CTC and an effort to improve the functioning of its standing committees.  

Discussion included finding ways to identify areas were there is a mutual problem of concern to both the University and CTC. It was suggested that an ad-hoc committee be formed with members from both institutions to discuss problems.  Chair Levine suggested that faculty e-mail him with problems to investigate.

b. Administrative Withdrawal – Chair Levine introduced an administrative withdrawal option that would allow faculty to withdrawal students from their classes at mid-term. Considerable discussion followed with a long and varied expression of concerns.  Chair Levine closed discussion and suggested that if the Senate was interested, an ad-hoc committee could be formed to investigate a withdrawal policy.  Discussion continued with plan to form a committee with representatives with different points of view.  It was suggested to include financial aid, academic affairs.  Motion made to form an ad-hoc committee to investigate a withdrawal policy. ( J. Richards and second by C. Sturgeon  Motion passed.  
c.  Election of Chairs – item c in the Executive Meeting Minutes.   C. Sturgeon moved to pass the recommendation that the administration accept the election results of the academic departments unless there are exceptional circumstances. In such circumstances the administration would inform the department and the chair of the Senate of its reasons.  (C. Smith moved and Rob Harris seconded the motion. Motion passed.)

d.  MRSA virus – C. Sturgeon commented on the lack of information about MRSA being provided to the campus and little effort to clean school as other public systems have.  Dr. Settle commented that only four players have MRSA instead of nine and that Fleming Weight room, locker rooms and the Field House have been cleaned by a professional company.  He also added that as an additional precaution, there have been meetings with athletes about MRSA, as well as posting information.  

Dr. Carter was asked to be sure that efforts are made to keep faculty, staff, and students advised about the precautions and to get a thorough report with as much information as to what has occurred to date.  

e. Registration – T. Guetzloff expressed concerns about advising and registration.  It seemed the paper schedule came out on a Sunday and registration started on the following Monday.  Students may have been generally unaware of the schedule before it was time to register.  It was suggested that there be a student list serve to remind students of registration and advising dates and not just when pin #’s come in.   Discussion yielded a number of comments from the Senate members. Dr. Byers addressed problems from other groups involved in registration and is looking at solutions.  Solutions will be brought back to the Senate. 

It was strongly suggested there be a faculty group to express concerns about registration prior to Dr. Byers bringing solutions to the Senate.  

With their being no further business before the Senate, J. Richards moved to adjourn with N. Zaman second.  

The meeting was adjourned at 3:25.

Respectfully submitted:

Judith Whipkey

Acting Secretary.

